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The purpose of this memorandum is to inform you of the results of our review of the Federal 
Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) leasing four cruise ships for housing Hurricane Katrina 
evacuees. Specifically, we reviewed the reasonableness of FEMN's decision to lease the cruise 
ships and the major contract requirements, and we performed a limited analysis of the cost efficiency 
of using the cruise ships for temporary housing. The Naval Audit Service reviewed the contract 
awards and administration because FEMA assigned the mission task of leasing the cruise ships to the 
Military Sealift Command (MSC). Consequently, we did not review contracting methods or prices. 

We concluded that FEMA's decision to lease the cruise ships was reasonable under the 
circumstances, although not necessarily cost efficient. Our analysis indicated that the cmise ships 
could be cost efficient for a high-cost area like New'Orleans as long as a high occupancy rate is 
maintained. Unfortunately, several problems kept the occupancy rate low in the first weeks after the 
disaster, and the ships never reached full occupancy. In general, cmise ships are not likely to be cost 
efficient in low-cost areas such as Mississippi and Alabama. However, there are factors other than 
cost efficiency that must be considered. 

The Decision to Lease Cmise Ships 

FEMA assigned the MSC to lease four cruise ships, specifying a six-month lease with one three­
month option and a contract ceiling of $250 million, to provide immediate housing for Hurricane 
Katrina evacuees. Although FEMA had never before used cruise ships for temporary housing of 
disaster victims, a FEMA official told us that that option had been considered after flooding in the 
Virgin Islands, during an exercise in New Orleans, and after the recent Florida hurricanes. Cruise 
ships are self-contained and can provide immediate housing when other housing sources are not 
available. Given the severity of damage to Gulf Coast housing, the cruise ships offered a reasonable 
source of temporary housing. 






